Dad was a Staff Sergeant when he left PNG in July 1943.  He went back to the states briefly, hitched up with the 416th BG(L) (A20's) in the 9th AF and went to England where he flew another 44 combat missions out of Wethersfield, England into France, Belgium etc. from February '44 through D-day and returned to the states in July 1944 for keeps.  He was mostly in El Paso in big bombers until the war ended.

I've met with his pilot for all those flights, Gus Ebenstein, several times at the 416th reunions and at his home in Florida.  There were at least five enlisted guys who rotated out of SWPA from the 3rd BG to the 416th.  With a three man crew including two gunners, Dad's other gunner was from the 90th BS named S. P. "Speedy" Newell.  He retired from the Air Force back to Lake Charles, LA where I visited him.  He had many good PNG stories and was quite a character.  See http://www.wwiimemorial.com/registry/search/pframe.asp?HonoreeID=521895&popcount=1&tcount=1, which is a picture in front of a A20 with Dad on the left, Speedy on the right, and Gus in the center.  I'm not sure the link will work.  I have a separate picture and right up of my father at the wwiimemorial.com registry if you want to see that.

Dad died in 1999, and in 2001 I started trying to locate the people in the pictures I have.  I spoke with Andy Swain, Bob Chatt, J B Chesson and others.  Andy had a great story he told about him and Dad and a supply trip they ran with from Charters Towers to Darwin.  His son Andrew has a tape of his father telling that story to a civic group that was fun to listen to.

I have several pictures of the Fat Cat with 3 or 4 nose art variations--none of which were really as good artistically as the silver Fat Cat's. 

I'll try to get you some of those pic's if you'd like to do a section on the real Fat Cat story, which had a big history before the supply-run version.  Dad got his purple heart when his turret was shot out on the the July mission back to Pt. Moresby .

I met J B Chesson, the Fat Cat's crew chief in combat [also the one with Robbie Robinson that put the Fat Cat together after its last crash] down in Lake Charles the same day I met Speedy Newell.  I had no idea he was there until Speedy's wife mentioned that he lived only three blocks from them.  That was in 2004, and J B didn't have much memory, but his wife Reva knew all the stories.  He had a picture which I scanned of the Fat Cat after its last crash before conversion to a silver model.  J B flew in about 30 of the combat missions himself.

My father never spoke to us about any of this before his passing, so it's been a big treat for me to meet and know these people a bit. I've spent a lot of time with Edward Rogers who has been a big help.

Bill Perkins
